
Hunting and Wildlife 
Conservation Council 

December 15, 2023 

The Honorable Robert Bonnie 
Under Secretary - Farm Production and Conservation 
US. Department of Agriculture 
1400 Independence A venue, S. W. 
Washington, D.C. 20250 

Dear Under Secretary Bonnie: 

On behalf of the membership of the Hunting and Wildlife Conservation Council, we want 
to thank the U.S. Department of Agriculture (USDA) and the Natural Resources 
Conservation Service (NRCS) for establishing the Migratory Bird Resurgence Initiative 
(MBRI) last fiscal year. The Initiative was a success and illustrated strong demand to 
conserve small shallow wetlands and enhance migratory bird habitat in key wintering 
areas. Due to the high demand, the Council recommends increasing the annual 
investment from $15 million to $75 million, and that the increased funding of $50 million 
be allocated to the Prairie Pothole Region (PPR) and $25 million allocated to post-harvest 
flooding in rice producing states. 

As you are aware, the MBRI was developed along two tracks: in 2010 in response to the 
Deepwater Horizon Oil Spill and in 2015 with the Working Wetlands Pilot Project. The 
oil spill led to the creation of the Migratory Bird Habitat Initiative, which was focused in 
eight states to provide valuable wetland habitat for migratory birds, including post­
harvest flooding practices, in the Lower Mississippi River Delta and along the Gulf 
Coast. The Initiative was so popular with agricultural producers that it enrolled more than 
470,000 acres in one- to three-year contracts, far exceeding the initial goal of 150,000 
acres. The Working Wetlands Pilot Project in North Dakota conserved shallow wetlands 
and was widely supported by commodity and conservation groups. It was well received, 
with more than 124 signed producer agreements across key habitat areas in the state, 
including 9,568 individual wetlands on 4,822 acres. Conservation practices funded 
through these efforts, conserving small wetlands in crop fields and enhancing post­
harvest flooding on rice fields, were included in the Environmental Quality Incentives 
Program (EQIP) in the 2018 Farm Bill. The MBRI was subsequently created and 
implemented. 

The goal of MBRI is to engage farmers in a voluntary effort that is both good for the 
environment and farm economics by: conserving small wetlands (less than 2 acres in 
size) on 366,277 acres in the Prairie Pothole Region 1 

; and creating post-harvest flooding 
on 500,000 acres of cropland in California's Central Valley and in the Mississippi and 
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Cc: HWCC members 
Terry Cosby, Chief – Natural Resources Conservation Service, Department of 
Agriculture 
Matt Strickler, Deputy Assistant Secretary – Department of the Interior 
Martha Williams, Director – U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service 


